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This issueôs feature  
 

 Dealing With Steep and Wintery Roads. 
  



`The Derwent and Hope Valleys  
Group of Advanced Motorists  

WELCOMES YOU 
 
As the UKôs leading road safety charity, we are dedicated to increasing skills for 

all road users, raising driving and riding standards and helping to save lives on our 

roads.  

Becoming part of the IAM, in whatever capacity, is a great way to enhance your 

driving and riding skills in an enjoyable and educational environment.  Of course, 

safety is always our top concern, but itôs a fun and exciting experience too!  

 

Membership of our group includes: - 

¶ One to one guidance sessions providing full preparation for your 

Advanced Driving Test  

¶ A copy of the IAM  guide to advanced driving techniques ó 

¶ How to be a better driver'  

¶ Advanced Test conducted by qualified IAM examiner  

¶ Written assessment of your test performance  

¶ IAM Certificate on passing the Advanced Driving test  

 

An open invitation to:-   

Monthly Guidance sessions held on :- 

Sunday mornings, at two venues 

Evening in the summer months  

Second opinions conducted by senior observers 

Evening training sessions held indoors during the winter months.   

Guest speakers include 

The Highways Agency,  

Crash team investigators  

IAM Examiner 

Group organised events, recent sessions include:- 

Skid pan experience,  

Competitive tests of driving skills 

The road from the cab of a 40 ton lorry 

 
 
 

For more information visit our websites 
matlock-iamroadsmart.org.uk 

Facebook - Matlock IAM    Twitter - MatlockIAM 
 



 

 

 

 

 
IMI Local Observer Bike ï Rob Jones 

 
IAM Membership 

 

Associate Observer 
Jim Barry M/C Keith Pearce 

Gavin Gill  F1RST  M/C Geof Salt 

Sarah Gilmartin  M/C Dave Bettison / Keith Pearce. 

Craig Holmes M/C Bill Storey /Andy Statham 

Martin ñGeoffò Makin 
M/C F1RST 

Keith Seaton 

 
 

 

 
 

New Full Members 
Suzanne Barber Dave Bettison M/C 
  

Associates 
Gavin Gill M/C Bob Morley M/C 
Robert Taylor M/C  

 

 

Welcome to the group 

Congratulations on 
passing your test 

SUBSCRIPTIONS FOR 2021 

These are due before 31 December and you will note that we have again kept it at 
incredible value for money at £10.00!!  
 
 Please remember to fill in the subs form as well, as this does help me with the 
records.  Those of you who joined after Sept 1 do not need to renew. 
Ann         (Address on back cover) 

 
 



 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Rob Jones with his 
IAM F1RST. 
Certificate 

 
Rob has also 

achieved his IMI 
Local Observer 

qualification 
 

Geoff Makin 
with his F1RST 
certificate and 
his observer 

Keith Seaton. 

Jim Barry who passed 
his IAM test recently, 

with his Observer 

Keith Pearce 



 
 

Chairmanôs Ramblings 
 

Whilst things remain far from normal some things 
remain the same as the nights are beginning to 
close in, it is officially autumn and time for this 
yearôs penultimate newsletter. 
 
I was shocked and sorry to hear that our Group 
Secretary Bill Storey suffered a minor TIA the other 
day. Fortunately I am pleased to report that an MRI 
scan has not revealed any scaring etc and after a 

night in CNDRH at Calow Bill is back home resting and recuperating. He has even 
produced a detailed report for the newsletter.  I am sure all group members join me 
in sending Bill our very best wishes for a full and speedy recovery. 
 
It is the time when Ann, our treasurer, is looking to replenish the group funds with 
your annual subscription.  Again due to careful budgeting the annual rate remains at 
£10.  This has also been helped by a number of members agreeing to have the 
newsletter only by e mail.  Postage is a major cost so if there are any members who 
do still have a hard copy but would be happy to only receive it by e mail please let 
me know.  I would stress that you are still and always will be welcome to receive a 
copy by post but it does help funds if not. 
 
I congratulate those associates who have recently passed the advanced bike test 
and thank their respective observers. I was pleased to note that Martin and Gavin 
were awarded a F1RST. I also congratulate Rob Jones who has recently qualified 
as a Local Observer (Bike). 
 
I send a warm welcome to our new associates. I am sure that with the expert 
guidance from both your observer and other group members you will find preparing 
for the advanced test a very rewarding experience.   
 
Additionally I am pleased to welcome two new full members to the group, Suzanne 
Barker who has recently moved to the area and Dave Bettison who joins us as both 
an IMI National Observer (Bike) and  a Local Observer Assessor (bike). Dave has 
also achieved his Masters so will be an asset to the group and has already hit the 
ground running. 
 
I would like to thank Jim McCulloch who answered my plea for a new webmaster.  
Jim has taken on the task and has already updated the site and eagerly awaiting 
further requests for updates.  I would also like to thank Richard Clauson who 
assisted with the handover. I know that Richard and Jim worked together to put 
some necessary initial changes in place. I am really grateful to both of them.   
 
We would normally be starting our winter programme on the first of October but 
unfortunately all meetings have to remain suspended. Accordingly we are still 
unable to hold a physical AGM and we are therefore covering certain necessary 



aspects via e mail and details are provided later in this newsletter. I am pleased to 
say that all officers and observers have agreed to continue in post. 
 
Whilst by mutual consent observed car runs remain on hold I am pleased that 
observed bike rides can continue in full flow.   
 
Also Greenaway Workshop are back in a limited way so unless things change 
between my writing this and the final compilation of the newsletter normal 
distribution can resume.   
 
Finally with the Autumn season remember the hazards that await us. Low sun, dark 
evenings, slippery leaves on the road and fog to name just a few. As always, I wish 
you all safe driving.                      
 
Kevin J Knight     Group Chairman 

AGM 

Due to Covid 19 restrictions, it is unlikely we will be able to meet for several months more. 

Rather than have an AGM remotely, which may prevent many members taking part, we 
have decided to have an interim type of AGM. We will circulate an email asking for 
comments on the 3 issues we have to approve. This is to enable me to complete the 
Charity Commission annual return. Once we are able to hold a regular AGM, these issues 
will be ratified. 

These unusual circumstances require unusual systems to keep us running. 

When you receive the email, please make any comments you may wish to make, or if you 
are happy with how things are, there is no need to reply. 

Lets hope we get back to some sort of normal soon. 

Stay safe everyone.                               Bill Storey                         Group Secretary.  

Taken ill when driving. 
 
Well I can write this with firsthand experience now.  
Recently I was driving my delivery van between Stanton Lees and Stanton in Peak 
on my usual weekly delivery run.  All was as normal, with a few drops already done 
and on my way to the next in Birchover. I went under some trees with the sun 
flickering through the branches and it made my vision wobble a bit, or so I thought. 
As I came from under the trees the wobble continued and I couldnôt focus on the 
road. I quickly found a pull in and stopped. The wobble got worse and only eased 
when I closed my eyes. Not good for driving! 
 
Thinking it would wear off I sat with closed eyes for a few minutes, but no, it didnôt 
improve. I managed to phone my boss to tell her I wouldnôt be able to continue and 
then called 999 for an ambulance. I knew something was seriously wrong. Trying to 
focus on my phone and give a satnav reading for the ambulance service caused 
extreme nausea and I was sick onto the road. 



 
My boss arrived first, and she claims not to drive fast, bless her. Shortly after a First 
Responder arrived and óplugged me in.ô Then an Ambulance. What a struggle to 
stand to get onto their trolley. Made me really poorly. More wires and pads stuck all 
over me, and a needle into my arm, quickly followed by a journey to Chesterfield 
Royal Hospital. All with my eyes shut, as that was the only thing to make me feel 
any better. 
 
All I can say about the staff at A and E was wow. First class service and attention. A 
quick diagnosis by a Doctor and an injection calmed everything down, and I could 
focus again, but still felt queezy. 
 
After a CT scan I was taken to the stroke ward and remained there overnight for 
observation. Not the comfiest of nights, what with noisy neighbours and being 
woken every 2 hours for blood pressure, temperature and a light in each eye. I was 
seen by a consultant who diagnosed a minor TIA in the area of the brain controlling 
balance. Then it was for an MRI scan, well about 6 different scans.  The result ï 
they couldnôt find anything! Being sure there was something in there, the doctor 
smiled and said nothing untoward. So I do have a brain, which thankfully showed no 
damage, scaring or issues. After a bit of waiting around, I was given some 
medication, my needle was removed ( that hurt ï hair pulled out rather than the 
needle part), and my son took me home. 
 
After a good nightôs sleep I felt so much better. A little anxious about how bad it 
could have been, and realising I have the chance to re-evaluate and try and avoid it 
happening again 
. 
So an enforced no driving for 4 
weeks has started, and I have 
had so many messages wishing 
me well, and offers of help. It is 
very humbling, and I thank 
everyone.   

 
I will be back in the saddle and 
driving seat as soon as I can. I 
may be taking things a wee bit 
slower though. 
 
So lessons learned ï if you start to feel ill, stop somewhere safe as soon as 
possible. Know where you are and be able to tell others. Satnavs are good if 
you can focus on them. Learn if your satnav has an SOS button (apparently 
the one in the van does!). Have your mobile phone handy and charged. I would 
have been in trouble without mine as the road I was on is very quiet with very little 
traffic. 
And finally, be thankful for good health, as this has shown me how quickly things 
can go wrong, and how lucky I am to have no lasting problems. 
 
Bill Storey 



The 13 Bends road 
 
As many of you, who I have observed in a car know, one of my tests for drivers is 
the 13 bends, A619 from Bakewell to 
Baslow without using brakes! This is to 
practice accelerator sense, and make 
the driver think about what speed and 
gear are appropriate to drive around the 
various bends. Some are nothing much 
more than curves, but there are a few 
which are tighter and need negotiating 
accurately. 
 
The first time I do this with an associate, 
we either do it too fast and have to 
brake, or really slowly. Wrong gear 
selection, white knuckles on the 
steering wheel and not reading the 
Limit Point are the main problems.  
 

Once we have done this a few times 
and I have talked them through it, 
they get the idea and it clicks into 
place, with a smooth progressive 
drive. Passengers are not thrown 
about and vehicle sympathy 
maintained. 
 
The skills learned over this relatively 
short but quite intense route, are 
then transferred to all bends, and 
make for a much better driver. 
 
I donôt use it as much with 
motorcyclists as I have other bendy 
routes for them. 
 
The road is a notorious one in this 
area, and over the years there have 
been many collisions, with too many 
people being seriously injured and 

killed.  
 
When I was Traffic Sergeant at Matlock, I was óresponsibleô for supervising many of 
these collisions. I attended 4 fatal collisions within a few weeks. Two were caused 
by poor drainage in wet weather: the other due to drink driving. The drink driver went 
to prison.  
 
 
 



 
I worked with the County Council Highways inspectors to identify where the 
collisions were happening, so motorway 
like marker posts were set up, so Officers 
could accurately describe the locations.  
 
Previous collisions were re-examined to 
establish the causes and patterns.  As a 
result, the road was improved  
considerably, with new types of surfacing 
being used, drainage improved (but not 
fully resolved), and new signage. Collision 
numbers and severity fell considerably, 
and more alterations have taken place 
over the following years, and more are 
taking place currently. 
 
It is worth all Observers developing routes 
they can use for specific parts of an associateôs preparation.  Use them regularly 
and talk them through it. It can be covered several times in one session, or the 
associate can go back and practice it. 
 
 
Bill Storey 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

  

Customer: Whatôs the WiFi password? 
Barman: You need to buy a drink first. 
Customer: Ok, Iôll have a coke. 
Barman: £2 please. 
Customer: There you go. So whatôs the wifi password? 
Barman: You need to buy a drink first. No spaces, all lowercase! 
 
Accidentally locked myself in a glass cabinet in a museum,  ended up making an 
exhibition of myself 
 
Just sold my homing pigeon on eBay 
For the fourth time 
 
I visited the doctors last week with my ongoing tinnitus, he sat me down put 
some headphones on me that resembled pigs ears, after ten minutes or so I left 
the surgery, the tinnitus has completely disappeared, I just get the occasional 
crackling now 
 

My friends just bought an old Boeing 747, he plans on turning it into a themed 
restaurant. 
Personally I doubt it'll take off.... 
 



Chesterfield Road, Rowsley  
 

aka Rowsley Bar. 
 
This road used to be a shortcut for locals to reach Chesterfield, but after a name 
plate Chesterfield Road was put at the bottom, and sat navs  became more popular, 
it has become a much busier road. 
 
The problem is that it is very steep, quite narrow and has two hairpin bends on it. 
 
This has caused several problems ï   oops 
 

 
As can be seen, that bus driver has religiously followed his sat nav and despite the 
warning signs has continued until this happened. An expensive mistake. 
 
There are no white lines on this part of the road, and vehicles tend to use the whole 
road to negotiate the bends, often into the face of opposing traffic, which can cause 
problems for drivers who find reversing difficult.  
 
 Motorcyclists have the additional issue if they are forced to stop, of the road 
dropping away and their feet cannot reach the ground.  
 
Some vehicle need first gear to negotiate the bends as they are so steep, and some 
struggle to set off again if forced to stop. 
 
Now let us add bad weather! What could possibly go wrong. Well anything really. 
 



Ice and snow are the worst conditions, with vehicles sliding down unable to stop, 
and vehicles unable to get up, usually meeting nose to nose and being unable to go 
either way. People then expect it to be gritted, but itôs not on a primary gritting route.  

 

They then phone for help, but help canôt get to them from either direction. Hereôs a 
tip ï DONôT USE IT IN BAD WEATHER. 

 

It is a well known cycling hill climb route, 

 

For cyclists going down hill it is a problem for them to stop, and several, as well as 
motor vehicles have come off the road on these bends. Cycles only have brakes to 
slow them down, not gears. 

 

In wet weather, water pours across the bends adding to poor road grip, poor visibility 
and misted up windows. Wheels spin or lock up depending which way you are 
going. Note the central position, head down riding position of this cyclist. Hardly the 
best place to be if something comes downhill fast, but I salute him for getting so far 
up the steep hill. 

 



There is a tremendous variation in height from top to bottom, so correct gear 
selection is vital in both directions. At least 2nd gear coming down and feathering the 
brakes too. 

 

The next picture shows the difference from top to bottom. If you didnôt know the 
road, and many donôt, you would hardly expect what is coming up just round the 
next corners, and by then you are committed. The view however is one of the best in 
Derbyshire, well worth stopping where there is a pull in, and walking to the vantage 
points. 
 
People often ask me what gear is best to go down steep hills. I say itôs usually 
the same one used to go up it, but it depends on the vehicle gear box. In an 
automatic then drop into a low gear hold, otherwise there is no engine 
retardation. Heavier vehicles need more thought as they take a bit more 
braking to slow down and hold them back. 
 
It is not a road for the faint hearted, or inexperience driver or rider. Treated with 
respect it a good shortcut, but NOT IN BAD WEATHER (you have been warned). 
 
Bill Storey 
 

 
  

McDonaldôs 

Matlock DE4 3AU  

Stoney  

Middleton 

Baslow 

Chatsworth 

A 619 

A 6 

A 6 

Kelstedge 

Rowsley 

Sainsburys Island  

Matlock Crown Sq 

Bakewell 

A 632 

B 6001 

B 6012 

A 619 

A 623 

Duke William 

Matlock DE4 3BZ 

B 5057 

To Matlock Bath  

A6 

To Chesterfield 

A 625 

A 621 

Darley  

Dale 

Eyre Arms  

Calver  S32 3XH  


